PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

MARCH 15, 2016

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 15th day of March, 2016 at 5:00 p.m. at 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor

          George Rivera


Council members:   John Widger, Cissie NeSmith, Julie Martin, Joe Jones,




          Debe Wright


City Secretary:         Sylvia R. Trevino


City Attorney:          Jason Mann


City Staff:
           A. R. Garcia, Police Chief




           Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor

1) CALL TO ORDER

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Mayor Rivera.

3) FINAL DESIGN OF THE CITY’S NEW LOGO APPROVED AND ASSIGNMENT OF COPYRIGHT EXECUTED WITH ASHLYNN ELLIFF

Ms. Elliff presented the final design that incorporated the letter “V” with darker colors as was previously requested by the Council.

Councilwoman NeSmith made a motion to approve the final design and enter into a copyright agreement with Ms. Elliff.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

4) AWARD PRESENTED TO ASHLYNN ELLIFF FOR THE DESIGN OF THE CITY’S LOGO

Mayor Rivera presented Ms. Elliff with a $250 monetary award for her design of the City’s new logo.

6)
MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 16, 2016 APPROVED WITH CORRECTIONS
Councilman Widger pointed out a correction on page 5 changing the word ‘field’ to ‘filed’.

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the minutes with the noted correction to be made.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

5) PUBLIC COMMENTS

Lynne Lerberg – she voiced objections to the activity that continued despite the results of the survey regarding the proposed park.  She objected to the fact that the Palm Valley Review (newsletter) failed to include the results of the survey.  She noted that 1) 23% responded and this percentage is commonly accepted as being a good response; 2) those who responded is because they are interested in what happens in Palm Valley; 3) the survey results reflected the current demographics of Palm Valley.

She stated that despite the survey results, the Council is still holding on to the proposal until they get support.     
John Topp, speaking as a resident of Palm Valley, stated that his backyard faces the property proposed for a park.  While Mr. Koppel’s donation is very generous he is adamantly against a proposed park due to: 1) cost-the City’s insurance will increase; 2) additional cost for maintenance; 3) safety-the City cannot prohibit non-residents from going to the park; 4) dangerous liability to the City to open the cement ditch; 5) lack of parking-could be a nuisance to those in the vicinity.
He added that the survey reflected that 44% responded to leave the property as is.  

He asked that the Council vote as their constituents would like for them to vote.

Sue Shields commented that she would support a park if there was 1) ‘no parking’ along Jack Nicklaus for the benefit of those residents; 2) that there would be commercial grade equipment that the Texas Municipal League would insure and 3) a park that would enhance the community, if properly done, and not be a problem for the police to enforce.

Leola Fisher (#58 Los Amigos) referred to the playground equipment that the Harlingen Country Club installed—7 ft high and children would crawl over and they were not Country Club members or even residents.

Joyce Wozniak stated that she had mailed letters to every member of the Council.  She stated that Palm Valley is one entity and the Harlingen Country Club is another.  It is not the City’s responsibility to support the Club.  The Council is doing a disservice to the citizenry by ignoring the results of the survey.

Sally Gallagher asked how many members of the Council would vote to have a park in their backyard.  The parking is an issue and there would be non-supervised kids.  All of this would be an infringement on their privacy.
Peggy Reeves stated that the proposed property is at the end of her driveway.  Three of the nearby residents have had to call emergency vehicles and it has been difficult for them to use the street.  She expressed great concern over the devaluation of her property and stated that it would be very difficult to sell her house if there were a park.  It would be a waste of money considering that there are only about 20 children in Palm Valley that would benefit.  The donation being offered by Mr. Koppel of $100,000 divided by 20 children equals about $5,000 per child.  This money would be better spent where more of the residents would benefit.  She questioned who decided that the future of Palm Valley is ‘families’.  Palm Valley was designed to be a retirement community.  The population of the United States is aging---not getting younger.  The money should be used to benefit everybody and not just a handful.  She also added that liability is a concern.
7) ACTION TAKEN ON OFFER OF MONETARY DONATION BY ROLLINS KOPPEL FOR A PROPOSED PARK ON CITY OWNED LAND ALONGSIDE JACK NICKLAUS DRIVE

Mayor Rivera stated that he is in favor of a park.  The City’s future is ‘families’.  The demographics of Palm Valley are evolving.  Values would increase by 20% by having a park.  Mr. Koppel approached him about his offer and while he respects the opposition he did not run for Mayor to keep Palm Valley complacent.  Everyone has had the information on the proposed park and the Parks Board has done a tremendous job.  The City Attorney, Mr. Koppel and the Council have the information to make a decision and he hopes that something can be done for the good of the entire Palm Valley.  He stated that he does not envision a lot full of playground equipment, but more of a trail, boulders, benches—something to ensure safety.

Councilwoman NeSmith stated that a lot of the people do not want a park.

Councilman Jones commented that there is a misconception as to what the park is.  The land could be made very beautiful and would be an asset to the City. He would be against a playground for kids.

Jason Mann defined ‘park equipment’.  He stated that the vision is something that young and old can use.  Park equipment has to be of a municipal quality.  The agreement between the City and Mr. Koppel is about a concept.  Mr. Koppel has seen the survey results and he liked some of the ideas presented by the comments made.  The park is not meant to be a ‘kids’ playground.

John Topp commented that reference was made to ‘shrubs and trees’ as noted in the preliminary agreement but ‘park equipment’ is also defined as ‘adult exercise and traditional municipal quality playground equipment.’

Mayor Rivera pointed out that none that are on the list have to be considered.

Jimmie Traylor stated that Mr. Koppel’s donation of $100,000 might not be sufficient and asked if Mr. Koppel would consider increasing his donation.  Jason Mann replied that this agreement is only preliminary.  The original design of the park is not necessarily what it would be and it is the intent of Mr. Koppel to go higher with his donation if need be.

Councilman Widger commented that he could not agree to the agreement as it is written at this time.  Certainly, the survey reflected that over 50% of the residents that responded want to leave it as it is –possibly a butterfly garden, natural plants, a bench –maybe a simple memorial but he could not support the agreement at this time.

Councilwoman Martin stated that she does not object to beautifying the location but she is not in agreement with playground equipment.

A person from audience (name not stated) commented that not one parent is here at the meeting, that has children, supporting the project.  She is all for beautifying the property.

Councilwoman Wright stated that she would love to see a park somewhere in Palm Valley but there is no designated area that would have sufficient parking to support visitors to a park.

Peggy Reeves stated that a bird and butterfly garden had been suggested.  This could still be a memorial for Mrs. Koppel.  As a master naturalist, her Chapter would be willing to provide plants and help maintain them.

Mayor Rivera suggested removing playground and adult exercise equipment from the list as noted in the agreement so that now there is no misunderstanding.

Quentin Keyes commented that he would be more concerned as to where these kids would be coming from.

Councilwoman NeSmith commented that it is her understanding that Mr. Koppel wants playground equipment.

Councilman Jones made a motion to amend the preliminary agreement to remove Item #2 and have the City Attorney go back and meet with Mr. Koppel.

Mayor Rivera called for the votes.

The motion died for lack of a second.

Councilman Jones stated that he did not think Mr. Koppel would object to the removal of playground equipment from the list.

John Topp stated that the Parks Board asked him to call the Mayor and meet with Mr. Koppel.  At that time Mr. Koppel was not familiar with the survey.  Mr. Koppel had indicated to him that he absolutely did not want to build anything that the citizens did not want.  His heart is wanting to have something for the kids.  Mr. Topp commented that, yes, he would like to see something with Mrs. Koppel’s name but the City does not have any land for a park.  The proposed location is just not the right location.

Charles Ramsey commented that if you consider the cement culverts on the property, there really is not much land available.
Councilman Widger added that whatever lots were considered they would have to be rezoned and a park would still be in someone’s backyard.  It sounds to him that the Council is rejecting the agreement whether there is a vote or not.

Councilman Jones asked that Jason Mann go back and renegotiate with Mr. Koppel because it cannot be approved as presented.

Councilman Widger stated that he was not willing to totally ‘kill it’ at this time as it is a very generous donation that could be used in some way.

Councilwoman Martin made a motion that Jason Mann go back and renegotiate the agreement with Mr. Koppel and propose something on a smaller scale such as the property on Polo Circle---a natural setting without equipment.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried by the following vote:

Aye:  Martin, Jones, Wright, Widger

Nay:   NeSmith
The motion carried 4 to 1 to go back and have Jason Mann renegotiate the agreement.  Councilman Jones stated that he wants the audience to be sure to know that they have not approved the agreement.

8)      AUTHORITY GIVEN TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS ON A CONFISCATED 2003 HONDA S2000 
Jason Mann recommended going into Closed/Executive Session under the attorney/client privilege.

CLOSED/EXECUTIVE SESSION PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 551, SUBCHAPTER D., V.T.C.A. GOVERNMENT CODE, SECTION 551.071: CONSULTATION WITH CITY ATTORNEY TO SEEK LEGAL ADVICE AND COUNSEL

The Closed/Executive Session convened at 5:59 p.m. and concluded at 6:01 p.m. with no action taken in closed session.
Returning to open session,  Mrs. Edna Butler, having missed speaking under Public Comments, commented that her little dog had been killed about 2 ½ weeks ago by a speeding golf cart.  She wondered if there was a speed limit specifically for golf carts.  If not, there should be one and it should be enforced.

Returning to open session, Chief Garcia noted the different sites that could be used to advertise for bids.  Currently, the vehicle is in storage.  He suggested asking for a minimum bid of $6,000 to $8,000.

Councilman Widger made a motion to set the minimum bid at $8,000 and allow the Chief and the City Secretary the discretion to advertise in the different sites that could gather interest and allow 45 days for the submission of sealed bids.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

9)
ORDINANCE ADOPTED REGULATING EVENTS IN PALM VALLEY AS RECOMMENDED BY THE PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD

Councilman Widger commented that he wants to make sure that no one is  discouraged from having events here in Palm Valley.

It was noted that the permit process would be through the Mayor through his designee.

There was a consensus to remove Item 4 from Page 4 of the ordinance.

John Topp, Chairman of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board, commented that the fees were not set up to try to make any money but merely to cover staff costs.
Councilman Widger made a motion to adopt the ordinance removing Item 4 from Page 4 and adjust the numbering accordingly and to remove (a) from Section 6 on Page 6.   The fees associated with events will be established and/or amended as appropriate, if need be.
Councilwoman Wright seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

10)
ANNUAL FUN WALK/ RUN AND PALM VALLEY DAY EVENTS APPROVED

Both the Annual Fun Walk/Run and Palm Valley Day will be held on Saturday, April 16, 2016.  

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve both events.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

11)
REQUEST APPROVED BY LOS AMIGOS TOWNE HOUSES ASSOCIATION 1 TO INSTALL ‘SLOW DOWN-CHILDREN AT PLAY’ SIGNS AT BOTH ENTRANCE AND EXIT OF LOS AMIGOS DRIVE

Ms. Leola Fisher, Secretary/Treasurer of the Los Amigos Towne Houses Association 1, submitted a written request for ‘slow down-children at play’ signs.  She stated there is a younger influx of unit owners and tenants living in Los Amigos.

Councilman Widger asked if citations are given in that area.  Chief Garcia replied sometimes but mostly citations are issued for parking violations.

Chief Garcia was of the opinion that speed bumps would be more appropriate in that area rather than the signs.

Julie Herrington commented on a frequent speeder in that area with license plates from New York.  Chief Garcia stated that the police could make contact with him if the police are called immediately.

Councilwoman NeSmith made a motion to approve the proper signage as requested by Ms. Fisher.

Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

12)     CONSENT AGENDA:

A. Police Monthly Report – February 2016




Neighborhood Watch Program Update

B. Municipal Court Monthly Report – February 2016

C. Monthly Check Listing – February 2016

D. Monthly Financial Report – February 2016

E. Monthly Investment Report  - February 2016

Chief Garcia reported that there has been no break in activity for the past 12 months and this is due to Mr. Ramsey’s Neighborhood Watch Program and more officers on duty at night.

Chief Garcia made reference to the Town of Rancho Viejo named as the safest city in 2015.  He stated that his goal, with the help of the Neighborhood Watch Program, is for Palm Valley to be granted a safe city as well.

Chief Garcia added that he reached out to the Harlingen Fire Department regarding free CERT training which consists of 20 hours of training in first aid, CPR and what civilians can do in the major disasters.

Charles Ramsey reported that he volunteered for the CERT training so that he, too, could train other volunteers.  He added that he still needs more volunteers, even if they are just watching on their own.  The NWP signs have been installed in both English and Spanish.  Mr. Ramsey thanked the Chief and staff for the reflectors that were installed on Dilworth Road.

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 6:38 p.m. upon a motion by Councilman Jones and a second by Councilwoman NeSmith.

___________________________

      George Rivera, Mayor   
 
      Attest:

     __________________________

     Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary    
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